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PASTORôS CORNER 

How Do We Keep Our Daughters, Our 

People, Safe? ï Rev. Dr. Leslie D. Callahan 
MARCH 12, 2018  BY  WETALKWELISTEN453 IN #METOO,  WOMEN'S HISTORY MONT H 
 

Though many see the church as a place of healing and sanctuary, the truth is far more complex. 

Truth be told, often times, the church is the worst place for women to go to seek support when 

they have been sexually assaulted ï and many, many women are working hard to change 

this. The Rev. Dr. Leslie D. Callahan will be reflecting on this very reality as we begin the 

second week of Womenôs History Month, and we know youôll find her reflection insightful. 

Read, comment, and share. 

Rev. Dr. Linda E. Thomas ï Professor of Theology and Anthropology, Chair of LSTCôs 

Diversity Committee, Editor ï ñWe Talk. We Listen.ò 

 

 

We were in a circle when we told our stories. It was an impromptu gathering of women, most of 

us clergy. Earlier we had all participated either as performers or audience during an evening of 

spoken word and music. And we were filled both from the poetry and from dinner. Into the wee 

hours, we told our stories. Woman after woman. Violation after violation. Stories of assault 

by next door neighbors and cousins, in our own homes and on public 

transportati on. Experiences of broken bodies and broken trust. And as the stories poured out, I 

felt despair. 

 

The sense of despair startled me. I was a new pastor then, energized by a greater sense of hope 

and possibility than I had ever known before. Anything and everything seemed possible. An 
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established Baptist church had taken the leap and done something different: they elected a single 

woman to head their 120-year-old church. They were receptive to my leadership. 

 

The world was changing. But not fast enough. 

Not fast enough to heal the brokenness in the eyes of my sisters. 

Not fast enough to restore the sense of safety a girl in my own church had lost when she 

was molested in our basement. 

What shook me that evening was the sense that We cannot keep our daughters safe. 

 

I recognized just how ineffective the church is, how disconnected from the substantial need of 

the women who make up the bulk of our congregations and who live with the aftermath of 

violation. 

 

Tarana Burke began the #MeToo movement to turn the realization of the ubiquity of sexual 

violence against Black girls and women from a source of despair to an opportunity for 

camaraderie and change. Rather than taking the fact that so many women can say ñme tooò as a 

sign of the intractability of the problem of harassment and assault, Burke understood a decade 

ago what women around the nation are coming to clarity about now, that there is healing and 

power in bringing the truth to light in communityðhealing and power not only for the women 

who speak together but also transformative power to change the environment in which we all 

live. 

 

Although the work is just beginning, there are signs that the culture is shifting to take seriously 

the harm that has been done. Boardrooms and studio sets will be different because of the courage 

women have had in telling the stories of harassment and assault. 

 

The question is what will happen in and to the church when the reckoning comes. 

Frankly, the church is overdue for its #MeToo moment. Congregations and denominations, 

seminaries and parachurch organizations all are implicated in the pervasiveness of sexual assault 

and harassment. Too often the church is the prime location for attitudes that protect perpetrators 

to the continual harm of their victims. 

 

After the conviction of serial predator Dr. Larry Nasser, Rachael Denhollander, the first woman 

to publicly accuse him, talked in Christianity Today about the toll that standing with victims took 

on her relationship with her own church by noting that ñchurch is one of the worst places to go 

for help.ò[1] The reasons for the lack of responsiveness are many, but at the heart of the problem 

is a theological one, that is, the failure to regard the well-being and dignity of women and girls as 

central to the message of abundant life that Jesus Christ proclaimed and promised. 
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As a participant in the progressive side of the Black Church, I am specifically concerned that we 

attend to this and get it right as a feature of our understanding of justice work. Too often we have 

been guilty of limiting the churchôs justice labor simply in terms of its advocacy for racial justice 

narrowly defined. This tension became obvious after the Golden Globe awards when 

entertainment leaders invited women who work for activist organizations to join them on the red 

carpet to highlight the relationship between sexual violence and economic status. 

 

Accepting an award for lifetime achievement, Oprah Winfrey,  herself a sexual assault survivor, 

gave an epic address that made the connection between sexual violence, economic vulnerability, 

and racism explicit especially by invoking the memory of Recy Taylor, who was gang raped 

in 1944 by six white men while walking home from church. 
 

Especially on social media, several Black preachers decried this association as somehow 

diminishing the horror of what Mrs. Taylor suffered at the hands of the white men who 

raped her. 

 
Recy Taylor, after touring the White House in 2011. 

 
While all of us acknowledge that sexual harassment and sexual assault are not identical 

experiencesðindeed that all kinds of abuse exist on a continuumðthe refusal to recognize that 

sexual harassment is a form of abuse inhibits our capacity to proclaim a consistent justice 

message. 

 

Rather than dismissing the capacity of rich white women to be abused, what we ought to 

proclaim is the insight of intersectionality, that is, that race and class intensify and 

exacerbate vulnerability to harm and violence. If privileged white women are silenced, then 

marginalized and poor women of color are only more so. 

 

I fear that we have been slow to bring this to light because we know that some of our favorites 

will be exposed when the reckoning comes. Our churches too long have been harems for 

charismatic leaders. There are too many stories of revivalists being provided company for their 

week away from home, too many allowances for the bad behavior of great preachers. But just as 

the worlds of art and film have had to face that the actions of the creative perpetrators of 

harassment and assault are inexcusable, itôs now our turn. 

 

We know that actors and writers and scholars and other creative women have left their fields 

after they have been harassed and assaulted by powerful persons in those fields. 

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Oprah_Winfrey
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We now need to wonder how many gifts in the church have been stifled because women 

have been treated as objects. How many great preachers have we lost because women 

whose gifts should have been nurtured were sacrificed to the great orators we had? 

Itôs our turn. 

 

The conversation with my sisters years ago shaped my pastorate. It posed the question I feel 

compelled to answer in my preaching and pastoral care work: How do we keep our people 

safe? In the years since, I have heard many more stories, not just from women and girls but also 

from men and boys, about the injuries their bodies and minds sustained from perpetrators but 

also about the injuries their spirits sustained because the church would not hear them. The good 

news is that we can change. 

 

Believing that the life and ministry of Jesus sealed by his resurrection portend Godôs new 

creation, we in the church can and must prioritize the healing of those who have been harmed by 

sexual violence and the transformation of the world such that that violence ceases. 

 

The beginning of the work occurs when we make room for the stories of those who say ñme 

too,ò bearing witness to the love of the God who loves us and wills for us to be healed and 

whole. 
[1] http://www.christianitytoday.com/ct/2018/january-web-only/rachael-denhollander-larry-nassar-forgiveness-gospel.html

 

 Reverend Dr. Leslie D. Callahan is the fifth pastor and the first woman to serve the 128-year-old St. 

Paulôs Baptist Church in Philadelphia. Before being elected to the pastorate, she served on the faculties of 

the University of Pennsylvania and New York Theological Seminary teaching American religious history. 
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Vicar Gina Sterk 

 

Greetings, Church Family! 

 

Iôd like to begin with an invitation to our spring congregational retreat:  Saturday, April 28th, 

2018 from 9 am to 1 pm.  A continental breakfast will start at 8 am and we will conclude with 

lunch.  More details will be coming soon about the location. 

 

This invitation goes out to all members of Cross Church, although it is especially important for 

our council and committee members to make every effort to be in attendance. While plans for the 

day are still in the works, the purpose of this event is to get to know each other better, share what 

various committees are up to, and spend some time envisioning our hopes for Crossô future.  I 

am certain this retreat will be both fun and meaningful, but in order to make the most of it, we 

need as many voices joining in the conversation as possible.  Please save the date, RSVP to me 

or Gloria Wright, and let us know if you would like to help or have ideas or suggestions for our 

time together. 

 

Secondly, a few words on Americaôs Original Sin by Jim Wallis.  As Pastor Michelle described 

in Februaryôs newsletter, we are continuing to have very rich conversations around this book and 

the topics of racism and white privilege both at our Wednesday night Lenten discussions and in 

the Adult Forum Sunday mornings. 

 

Through the past few weeks of immersing myself deeply in this book and in what it means for 

me and other white people to repent of and divest from our privilege, I feel blessed to be doing 

this work in a faith community where these kinds of conversations are not only the norm but are 

at the very center of our understanding of what it means to be disciples of Christ.  I am well 

aware that in many congregations, especially in a predominately white denomination such as the 

ELCA, these conversations are not the norm, and in many cases, are not being had at all.  I am 

grateful to Cross and Lenten conversation partners for engaging in this work and continually 

shaping me to be the kind of leader who will not leave racism out of the conversation.  In the 

coming weeks and months, I will be looking for ways to continue building bridges between us 

and partner congregations around this issue as the focus of my internship project.  Thank you for 

your partnership and support in these efforts. 

 

Finally, Godôs blessings to you in the remaining weeks of our Lenten pilgrimage.  As we draw 

nearer to the cross, may we be ever mindful of how God is nudging us towards transformation 

and renewal. 

 With peace, 

  Vicar Gina 

 



NOTES FROM THE PARISH NURSE 

  

In recent newsletter articles, I have been discussing eye 

issues. In my final newsletter article for this year about 

your eyes, I would like to discuss making the most of an 

eye doctor visit. We know that regular check-ups are 

important for your body ï they are also important for your 

eyes. How can you make the most of a visit to the eye doctor? 

When you call to schedule the appointment ï 

¶ Be prepared to briefly describe any vision problems you are having.  

¶ Ask if your eyes will be dilated. Will you be able to drive home after the visit? 

How long will your vision be affected? 

¶ Ask how much the exam will cost. Do they accept your insurance? How much of 

the visit will your insurance cover? How are payments handled ï does the visit 

need to be paid in full at the end of the visit or can you make a payment plan if 

necessary? 

What to bring to the doctorôs office ï 

 A list of the following: 

¶ Signs and symptoms of any eye problems you have noticed (flashes of light, 

difficulty seeing at night, glare issues, double vision, loss of vision) and any other 

problems you may be experiencing. 

¶ Previous eye injuries or surgeries (approximate dates and reasons) 

¶ Your general health condition (allergies, chronic health conditions, operations, 

etc.) 

¶ Family history of eye problems (glaucoma, cataracts, etc.) 

¶ Any questions you have about your vision. 

¶ Your most recent pair of glasses and/or contact lenses. By examining the lenses 

through a lensometer, your doctor can determine their power and detect if any 

special modifications were made (i.e. prisms for muscle balance problems). If 

youôve lost your glasses, bring in an old pair. By knowing what glasses you are 

accustomed to, your doctor will be able to write a prescription that will most help 

your vision. 

¶ Any prescriptions you are currently taking for an eye condition, such as 

glaucoma, pink eye, dry eyes, etc. By knowing exactly what you are taking, your 

doctor can accurately determine how the medication is working and if a change is 

needed.  

You should also bring along a list of all other medications (oral, injectable, over-the-

counter, and herbal) that you take on a regular basis and the directions about how you use 

them. This is especially important if you take medicines for high blood pressure, diabetes, 

asthma, infections, or arthritis. Many of these medications can react adversely with 

certain eye medications. By knowing what medications you are taking, your doctor can 

make sure that if medications are needed ï medication will be prescribed that will work 
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the best for your condition, but also not disrupt the function of the other medications you 

are taking. You will get the best results without interfering with your other medications. 

You should bring your Medicare and Medicaid cards as well as any other insurance cards 

you have and any referral forms. 

Questions to ask the doctor ï 

¶ What is my visual acuity? 

¶ Do I have any eye diseases or disorders? 

¶ What caused my conditions and what can be done about them? 

¶ When should I see you next? 

Please make sure to get your eyes tested regularly. Someone I know went in for his regular eye 

exam and while the eye doctor while doing his eye exam discussed the personôs diabetes. The 

person who was seeing the eye doctor did not know he had diabetes and had never been 

diagnoses with diabetes. The eye doctor strongly encouraged the person to see his primary health 

care provider to assess if indeed he was diabetic. He did see his primary care provider and he 

was found to have diabetes. He is doing well and has his diabetes under control, but would not 

have known he had diabetes if he would not have gone for his regular eye exam. Isnôt it amazing 

how the Lord works? 

I hope your experience at the eye doctor will be a great one. If you have any questions about 

your eye exam or eye doctor appointments, please feel free to give me a call at the church office 

at 414-344 -1746 or on my cell phone at 920-889-8685. 

Stay healthy, Your Parish Nurse, Linda 

 

 

SPRING HAS SPRUNG! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Part way through the month it will actually be official, but spring is nearly here for all of us in the 
aƛŘǿŜǎǘΦ  !ƴŘ ǘƘŀǘ ƳŜŀƴǎ ǿŜΩƭƭ ōŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƎŀǊŘŜƴ ǎƻƻƴΗ  Lǘ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ŀ ǇǊƻŘǳŎǘƛǾŜ ƳƻƴǘƘ ƛƴŘƻƻǊǎ ŀǘ /ǊƻǎǎΣ 
with headway being made in a transition to a Choice Style Food Pantry for our BOHEM program, the 
ŎƻƴŎƭǳǎƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ aŜƴΩǎ ²ŜƭƭƴŜǎǎ ŎƻƻƪƛƴƎ ŎƭŀǎǎΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ Ŧƛƴŀƭ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ ŀ ǿŜƭƭƴŜǎǎ ƴŜǿǎƭŜǘǘŜǊ ŦƻǊ 

Knowledge (and fresh produce) being shared with 

ƻǳǊ aŜƴΩǎ ²ŜƭƭƴŜǎǎ DǊƻǳǇ ŀǘ tŜǘŜΩǎ CǊǳƛǘ aŀǊƪŜǘ 



the 53205 zip code.  Not to mention applications for the Cross Lutheran Community Garden being up 
and ready! 

 

After meeting a few times with the Executive Director of Friedens Community Ministries 

(Catherine Draeger-Pederson), our BOHEM team came to the conclusion that adjusting our food 

pantryôs setup to a Choice Style would be both feasible and fruitful.  We are still looking for the 

aid of more volunteers for this new system (1:00pm-3:30pm on Wednesdays), but hope to start 

using it the first week of May. 

 

For those unfamiliar with a Choice Style pantry, the way it works is this: pantry participants will 

sign in per usual, but rather than receiving a bag full of food at the kitchen window, they will 

have the opportunity to walk down an aisle of food, selecting the items that they would like in 

their bag.  It operates somewhat like a grocery store, with food stations set up on tables along the 

aisle for the various food groups we offer at Cross (i.e. cereal, veggies, pasta/carbs, meat, snacks, 

beans, pizza, etc.).  Pantry participants thus have the ability to, for example, look at the tableôs 

offerings and pick one type of cereal over another or to simply not choose a jar of peanut butter 

if they donôt want one.  This way, people will only take the foods that they want/can eat.  We 

hope the change to a Choice Style will help simplify things and ease some of the transparency 

issues we have been facing in the pantry as well as provide more dignity and freedom to 

participants.  The switch will also reduce the amount of food that goes to waste and allow us to 

be more in tune with what this community needs! 

 

But with new beginnings, there also come new endings too.  After a few scheduling changes, the 

Menôs Wellness cooking class with Chef Marvin Jones has come to a perfect close.  The final 

two weeks included a field trip to Peteôs Fruit Market and a celebration potluck where each 

member of the menôs group brought in a dish to pass.  At Peteôs, a manager showed us around 

the fresh produce, giving out samples of all sorts of tasty treats like Seckel pears, raspberries, 

pomegranates, kumquats, baby bananas, mangos, and more while also answering questions, 

discussing healthy eating, and chatting with individuals about their own healthy food stories.   

 

The potluck just so happened to coincide with our monthly visit from the Shalom High School 

boys for a mentor-mentee program with Menôs Wellness, and they sure were in for a treat.  We 

had chicken lasagna, quinoa dishes, a shrimp dish, roasted vegetables, salad, tamales, fresh fruit, 

marinated chicken, soup, and more, making for quite a delicious feast!  It was great I think for 

the boys to see adult men making efforts to create 

healthy wholesome foods (and doing a bang up 

job of it!), and they thanked the group for the tasty 

dishes.  The best part was that, aside from all the 

prepared foods, we had two bottles of soda and a 

cake (to ñlet looseò a bit after eating so healthy) 

and neither were finished.  One pop remained 

unopened and the cake was only half gone by the 

end of the meal.  This may be a small singular 

example, but I think it shows the power of 

surrounding people with nutritious food options; 

when thereôs good food around, people donôt go 

for the quick fix of unhealthy junk food!  This is 

Gathering around the table for the potluck 
conclusion to the Men's Wellness cooking class 



part of the logic behind pushes in our area for the opening of more full service grocery stores to 

help eradicate food deserts (areas where fresh foods are not readily available to people).  All in 

all, it was an awesome conclusion to the cooking classes and a promising pilot for future 

endeavors! 

 

Following about a year of development, the 53205 community group known as HEALE will be 

putting out its first community newsletter at the end of the month.  The project was set into 

motion by the American Cancer Society and has the goal of increasing awareness for 53205 

residents about all the free programming available in the zip code that relates to Healthy Eating 

and Active Living Environments.  The first newsletter will feature Cross and be distributed in 

our Wednesday food pantry as well as through the Milwaukee Rec Department and other 

avenues.  Future newsletters will feature other 53205 organizations to help spread the word about 

the variety of healthful activities that surround us. 

 

The Cross Lutheran Community Garden applications are now ready to go, so look for me at 

church or get a hold of me at foodjustice.crosslutheranmke@gmail.com or 414-316-4969 to fill 

out an application and be considered for one of our raised beds this year!  Applications are due 

4/12, so the earlier the better for contacting me.  And to close, in the midst of Lent, I ask you to 

again reflect on your role in our food system.  What efforts can you make to heal and mend our 

system in the coming weeks?  Have a blessed Easter one and all and I hope to hear from some of 

you soon about the garden! 

 

Wyatt Meyer 
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IN THE COMMUNITY  

 
 

 

 

 

 

SCHOLARSHIPS - ITS THAT TIME OF YEAR AGAIN!  

 

Applications are available for-the Luedtke/Hoffman Scholarship and the Joseph Ellwanger 

Scholarship.  Please see the Cross website for additional information and the application forms, 

or stop in the church office and pick one up. 

 

Applications and required documentation are due back in the office no later than 

May 1.  Contact Paulette Barr with questions or for additional information. 414 416 8073 

tel:(414)%20416-8073


THE 2018 SPRING ELECTION WILL BE HELD ON TUESDAY, APRIL 3, 2018.  

The ballot will contain a race between Michael Screnock and Rebecca Dallet for WI Supreme 

Court Justice and a statewide referendum regarding the elimination of the office of state treasurer 

from the constitution and replacing the state treasurer with the lieutenant governor as a member 

of the Board of Commissioners of Public Lands. 

Eligible Wisconsin voters who have a current and valid Wisconsin driver license or state ID card 

can register online at https://myvote.wi.gov/en-us/RegisterToVote. 

Most Wisconsin voters must show an acceptable photo ID when voting at the polls on April 3 or 

by absentee ballot. The following photo IDs are acceptable for voting purposes, and can be 

unexpired or expired after November 8, 2016 (the date of the most recent general election): 

1. A Wisconsin DOT-issued driver license, even if driving privileges are revoked or 

suspended 

2. A Wisconsin DOT-issued identification card 

3. A Military ID card issued by the U.S. Uniformed Services (including retired and 

dependent uniformed service IDs) 

4. A U.S. passport book or card 

The following photo IDs are also acceptable for voting purposes: 

1. A certificate of naturalization that was issued no earlier than April 3, 2016 (two years 

before the date of the election) 

2. An identification card issued by a federally recognized Indian tribe in Wisconsin (expired 

or unexpired) 

3. A driver license receipt issued by Wisconsin DOT (valid for 45 days from date issued) 

4. An identification card receipt issued by Wisconsin DOT (valid for 45 days from date 

issued) 

5. A Wisconsin DMV ID Petition Process Photo Receipt (valid for 180 days from date 

issued) 

6. A Veteran Affairs ID card (unexpired or without an expiration date) 

7. A photo ID card issued by a Wisconsin accredited university/college/technical college - 

accompanied by a separate document that proves enrollment, such as a tuition fee receipt, 

enrollment verification letter, or class schedule (documentation of which may be shown 

electronically). The photo ID card must contain: the date the card was issued; the 

studentôs signature; an expiration date no later than two years after date of issuance. 

 

There are some exceptions for absentee voters.  More detailed information on the photo ID law 

and exceptions to the law are available at http://bringit.wi.gov. 
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The American Cancer Societyôs mission is to save lives, celebrate lives, and lead the fight 

for a world without cancer. Join us at our 14th Annual Sankofa Health and Wellness Forum 

on Saturday, April 28th,  

at North Division High School, 1011 W Center, from 9am-2pm, as we find solutions to 

health disparities affecting a healthier community. Early-bird door prizes will be given out 

at 9am, and a free breakfast will be served from 9-10am. A free, healthy lunch will also be 

served. The Saturday, April 28th Sankofa Health and Wellness Forum will also feature: 

 

¶ On-site job interviews 

¶ Employment and resource vendors 

¶ Health education presentations 

¶ CPR demonstrations 

¶ A Kidsô Zone with face painting, games, and other fun activities 

 

More information is available by calling 877-940-7848.  Registration is not required. 
 

 

 

 

 

BREAD OF HEALING CLINI C 

 

The Community Health Resource Center at the Bread of Healing Clinic is excited to remind you 

about Energy Assistance this month! There is a March Meter Madness push that allows 

Milwaukee residents to get assistance in March even if they have already received Energy 

Assistance this season. You must be a We Energies customer who has made at least two separate 

payments between 10/01/17 and 3/31/18. Requirements and locations to apply can be found on 

the March Madness flyer. Please see our team if youôd like more information! 

http://www.cancer.org/


 
 

 



 

 



 
 

 

 


